AMERICAN ECONOMIC LIBERTIES PROJECT

Tools for Reining in Monopoly Utilities:

A Guide for State Lawmakers

Kainoa Lowman

Anika Jain

Matt Keliher

Pat Garofalo

Hedy Yang

- - -

- ----

SPECIAL THANKS

Special thanks to Mark Ellis, Mike Bloomberg, Dave Pomerantz, and the entire Energy and Policy Institute team for their valuable feedback.



INTRODUCTION

Investor-owned utilities, known as IOUs, are for-profit corporations that provide electricity, natural gas, water services, or other necessities to residents over a defined service territory. They are the largest utility providers in the U.S. For electricity, investor-owned utilities serve three out of every four customers, even though they make up a minority of the existing providers; IOUs serve nearly all natural gas customers.

Most IOUs occupy a monopolistic position in an industry or region due to the nature of the services they provide. Because of the high start-up costs of building the necessary infrastructure to provide a service (grid, plants, power lines, distribution networks, etc.), and the inconvenience to local residents of setting up competing infrastructure, states have granted most utilities areas in which they are either a monopoly or duopoly.

But though they provide public goods and are often treated as public entities, private utilities are still private corporations. They issue stock to shareholders and aim to maximize returns and profits. They engage in extensive lobbying, often to pressure regulatory agencies and state legislatures to allow them to unreasonably hike rates or engage in other predatory practices at the expense of consumers. In recent years, a merger spree among utilities has led to extreme levels of consolidation, increasing both their economic and political power.

In contrast, public utilities do not have the same incentives to extract money from their consumers. Data from the U.S. Energy Information Association shows that public utility rates are, on average, 13 percent lower than those of IOUs. A joint Economic Liberties-MIT analysis found that for the past 30 years, investor-owned electric utilities have overcharged American consumers by an average of \$5 billion per year.¹

In most states, monopoly utilities are regulated by a public body, often known as a public utility commission, or PUC. But state legislators still have broad discretion to ensure that monopoly utilities are serving their required role: providing necessities to the public at a reasonable cost.

Below are 11 policy ideas for state legislators who want to reduce the power monopoly utilities wield over consumers and their state's political process. This is not an exhaustive list of solutions for the problems created by investor-owned monopoly utilities, but it offers a foundation from which a broader reimagining of the utility industry will be possible.

^{1 &}quot;Reforming the Utility System to Better Serve the American Public," American Economic Liberties Project, September 2024, https://www.economicliberties.us/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/AELP-IndPolSeries-utilities-v7.pdf.



Prevent Monopoly Utilities From Conducting Political Activities With Ratepayer Money

THE PROBLEM

In most states, monopoly utilities are able to spend ratepayer money on political efforts that potentially harm consumers, including advocacy activities at all levels of government to block consumer and climate policies, adjudicating cases that will allow them to increase rates, or defeating pro-consumer ballot measures. Ratepayer money is also spent on image building advertising, public relations campaigns, and to fund trade associations and non-profits that advance the utilities' messaging and legislative goals.

For example, audits and investigations have revealed that customers of FirstEnergy across its service territory funded at least a portion of the utility's bribery scheme in Ohio, along with lobbying, corporate sponsorships, image-building advertisements, and other expenses.² FirstEnergy orchestrated an advocacy campaign several years ago that included bribery efforts along with lobbying and advertisements to get a public bailout for the utility company's coal and nuclear power plants. House Bill 6, the law that provided FirstEnergy and a bankrupt subsidiary with over a billion dollars in ratepayer bailouts, ultimately passed in 2019.³

FirstEnergy has admitted it paid more than \$64 million in bribes to convicted former Ohio House Speaker Larry Householder and indicted Public Utilities Commission of Ohio Chairman Samuel Randazzo to secure the bailouts, as well as other regulatory favors from Randazzo.⁴ The legislation is now at the center of multiple state and federal criminal cases.⁵

Most utilities are technically prohibited from passing the costs of lobbying onto ratepayers. However, those rules typically employ a very narrow definition of lobbying. They are rarely if ever enforced, and utilities take advantage of loopholes that allow them to exclude many expenditures, such as those detailed above.

This spending not only forces consumers to subsidize political activities they may not agree with and that harm their own financial situations, but also replaces spending that could occur

² Dave Anderson, "Money trial in FirstEnergy corruption scandal leads outside Ohio," Energy and Policy Institute, April 23, 2021, https:// energyandpolicy.org/firstenergy-corruption/.

³ Nathanael Johnson, "How a \$60 million bribery scandal helped Ohio pass the 'worst energy policy in the country," Grist, January 26, 2022, https:// grist.org/politics/how-a-60-million-bribery-scandal-helped-ohio-pass-the-worst-energy-policy-in-the-country/.

⁴ Jeremy Pelzer, "FirstEnergy official: Larry Householder, Sam Randazzo, ex-company executives conspired to break federal law," Cleveland.com, August 25, 20222, https://www.cleveland.com/news/2022/08/firstenergy-official-larry-householder-sam-randazzo-ex-company-executivesconspired-to-break-federal-law.html; Jake Zuckerman, "FirstEnergy said it bribed a regulator for \$4.3 million. Here's how it worked," Ohio Capital Journal, July 29, 2021, https://ohiocapitaljournal.com/2021/07/29/firstenergy-said-it-bribed-a-regulator-for-4-3-million-heres-how-it-worked/.

^{5 &}quot;Ex-Ohio House Speaker Larry Householder Indicted on 10 State Felony Counts," Office of the Ohio Attorney General, March 25, 2024, https:// www.ohioattorneygeneral.gov/Media/News-Releases/March-2024/Ex-Ohio-House-Speaker-Larry-Householder-Indicted-o; "Former PUCO Chairman, Former FirstEnergy Executives Indiced on Public Corruption Charges," Office of the Ohio Attorney General, March 25, 2024, https://www. ohioattorneygeneral.gov/Media/News-Releases/February-2024/Former-PUCO-Chairman-Former-FirstEnergy-Executives; "Grand jury indicts former state public utilities chairman for federal bribery, embezzlement crimes," United States Attorney's Office, Southern District of Ohio, December 4, 2023, https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdoh/pr/grand-jury-indicts-former-state-public-Utilities-chairman-federal-bribery-embezzlement; "Former Ohio House Speaker sentenced to 20 years in prison for leading racketeering conspiracy involving \$60 million in bribes," United States Attorney's Office, Southern District of Ohio, June 29, 2023, https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdoh/pr/former-ohio-house-speaker-sentenced-20-years-prison-leadingracketeering-conspiracy#:-:text=CINCINNATI%20%E2%80%93%20Former%20Ohio%20House%20Speaker,billion%2Ddollar%20nuclear%20 plant%20bailout.

on necessary upkeep, maintenance, or other pro-consumer measures. For example, in Hawaii, Hawaiian Electric spent nearly twice as much on lobbying in the four years ahead of the deadly blazes that consumed the island of Maui in 2023 as it did on wildfire mitigation.⁶

THE SOLUTION

Colorado, Maine, and Connecticut have enacted laws to regulate utility political activity and eliminate many of the avenues monopoly utilities use to funnel ratepayer money into political activities.⁷

Among other things, the laws restrict utilities from using ratepayer money to pay dues to trade associations that lobby lawmakers, for PR efforts aimed at influencing laws or elections, or on lawyers or consultants who argue for rate increases. The laws also require significantly more public disclosure regarding how utilities spend customer money.

States should also require utilities to publicly disclose their rate case expenses — both internal and third-party — so consumers understand the resources utilities are expending fighting for higher rates, and so PUCs can excise them from rates or limit them if they do not serve customer interests.

⁶ Lee Fang, "Hawaiian Electric, While Failing to Act on Fire Prevention, Had Cozy Ties to Regulators," Lee Fang, August 17, 2023, https://www.leefang.com/p/hawaii-electric-while-failing-to.

⁷ Akielly Hu, "Hot trend: States banning utilities from charging you for their lobbying," Canary Media, July 10, 2023, https://www.canarymedia.com/ articles/utilities/hot-trend-states-banning-utilities-from-charging-you-for-their-lobbying.



Eliminate Excessive Utility Rates of Return

THE PROBLEM

When state regulators determine how much utilities can charge customers, their responsibility is to approve "just and reasonable" rates. According to a long-standing, court-validated standard, a just and reasonable rate is what is needed for utilities to cover their cost of capital (COC) — that is, to provide an investor return sufficient to attract equity financing in capital markets. For example, if an investor is willing to buy utility stock that will yield a 7 percent return, a just and reasonable rate should allow utilities to cover their operating and fixed costs, plus a rate of return (ROR) of 7 percent.

An ROR above COC is not "just and reasonable." It is an excessive money transfer from consumers' pockets to investors. But utilities have captured the regulatory system and pushed ROR far beyond COC. By one measure, the ratio of returns to capital costs has exceeded 1.0 for 30 years, and reached 2.0 over the last 15 years. That means regulators have been approving rates that have massively enriched utility shareholders at the expense of ratepayers.

Changing this system to ensure monopoly utilities limit rates of return to their cost of capital could immediately reduce rates by 10 percent or more.⁸

THE SOLUTION

State legislators should codify in law the long-standing regulatory standard that the rate of return for monopoly utilities be equal to the market-based cost of capital. This standard has a long history, dating back to a concurring opinion penned by Supreme Court Justice Brandeis in 1922 and formally adopted by the full Court in the 1944 Hope Natural Gas decision.⁹

In addition to allowing for the reduction of rates, such a change would enable regulators to prioritize other needs, rewarding utilities for investing smartly, as opposed to for simply investing, period. Other countries, such as the UK, Australia, and Canada, keep rates of return equal to the cost of capital and experience better outcomes. For more see, "Rate of Return Equals Cost of Capital: A Simple, Fair Formula to Stop Investor-Owned Utilities From Overcharging the Public," as well as New York Senate Bill S6557A (2023-2024).

 ⁸ Mark Ellis, "Rate of Return Equals Cost of Capital: A Simple, Fair Formula to Stop Investor-Owned Utilities From Overcharging the Public," American Economic Liberties Project, January 17, 2025, https://www.economicliberties.us/our-work/rate-of-return/#.
9 Ibid.

⁹ Ibio



Help Customers and Consumer Advocates Participate in Rate Cases

THE PROBLEM

Monopoly utilities have significant resources to spend on adjudicating rate cases, the procedures through which utilities request rate increases from regulators, giving them an advantage over customers or consumer advocates who want to participate in the process. In 2023, utilities' rate increase requests hit a record high for a third consecutive year. Those rate increase requests totaled \$18.3 billion.¹⁰

THE SOLUTION

Ten states — California, Idaho, Indiana, Illinois, Maine, Michigan, Minnesota, Oregon, Washington, and Wisconsin — have programs to compensate smaller customers and consumer advocates for the costs incurred by participating in rate cases. Another seven states — Alaska, Colorado, Hawaii, Kansas, New Hampshire, Tennessee, and West Virginia — have authorized programs that have never been used, are extremely limited, or that have gone dormant.

States without intervenor compensation programs should consider creating them, ensuring that compensation is based on the actual costs incurred to participate in a rate case. Compensation programs should also ensure that attorneys are paid both for winning payouts for plaintiffs, as well as for winning future rate reductions or other benefits for residents, such as better environmental or consumer protections.

¹⁰ Dan Lowrey, "Rate requests by US energy utilities set record in 2023 for 3rd straight year," S&P Global, February 7, 2024, https://www.spglobal. com/market-intelligence/en/news-insights/research/rate-requests-by-us-energy-utilities-set-record-in-2023-for-3rd-straight-year.



Block Large Monopoly Utility Mergers

THE PROBLEM

Over the last 30 years, electricity markets have been structured to incentivize concentration and consolidation. From 1995 to 2012, the number of investor-owned utilities fell by more than half due to merger activity, while electricity use increased by 20 percent.¹¹ While investor-owned utilities constitute only 6 percent of the total number of utilities in the U.S., they serve more than 70 percent of customers.¹²

This level of consolidation causes many harms, giving monopoly utilities outsized power to increase rates, enrich shareholders, and diminish regulatory oversight. Additionally, after mergers occur, the utility often files a significant rate increase while shedding jobs. For example, months after Dominion Energy completed the buyout of South Carolina utility SCANA, the utility began to offer voluntary retirement packages to employees and then proposed a 7.75 percent rate increase.¹³

These large utilities become, in some sense, not only too big to fail but too big to manage, enabling them to elude accountability for diminished services and response times.¹⁴

THE SOLUTION

States should implement a ban on utility mergers over a certain size to prevent excessive consolidation. Specific size thresholds, based on market share, revenue, or customer base, would be defined utilizing a public interest framework as determined by the Office of the Attorney General.

States should also craft merger guidelines ensuring that any mergers falling below those thresholds meet specific public interest measures, akin to the statutes states such as Minnesota have adopted governing hospital mergers.

¹¹ Martha Davis, "The Urge to Merge," T&DWorld, October 31, 2019, https://www.tdworld.com/utility-business/article/20973336/the-urge-to-merge.

¹² Monica Greer, "Chapter 3 - U.S. Electric Markets, Structure, and Regulations," Electricity Marginal Cost Pricing, 2012, https://www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/abs/pii/B978012385134500003X.

¹³ Avery Wilks, "Dominion Energy offers buyouts, including to more than 1,200 former SCANA employees," The State, March 22, 2019, https:// www.thestate.com/news/politics-government/article228253919.html; "Dominion asks for 7.75% rate increase," Columbia Regional Business Report, August 17, 2020, https://columbiabusinessreport.com/dominion-asks-for-775-rate-increase/.

¹⁴ Joshua Macey, "Utility Mergers and the Modern (and Future) Power Grid," Coase-Sandor Working Paper Series in Law and Economics, 2021, https://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1018&context=law_and_economics_wp.



Prevent Utilities From Monopolizing the Future

THE PROBLEM

To protect and expand their monopolies, utilities sometimes leverage their political power to block disruptive technologies from the market or co-opt them into their business. Both outcomes prevent the technologies from living up to their promise.

For example, microgrids are small independent grids with independent energy sources that can connect or disconnect from the "macro grid." Beyond providing reliability and resilience, microgrids can facilitate cost efficiency and renewable energy integration.¹⁵ However, exclusive franchises to incumbent electric utilities can prevent microgrids from crossing public rights-of-way or serving multiple customers, limiting their impact. Even single-customer microgrids, like other distributed energy resources (DERs), threaten to cut into utility profits — and utilities have pushed for regulators to disincentivize microgrids through fees.¹⁶

Similarly, many states do not permit third-party solar financing, where providers install providerowned solar panels on a customer's home and then sell them the energy or lease them the system. This model eliminates often-prohibitive upfront costs, turns a daunting home-improvement project into a service, and boosts adoption.¹⁷ Utilities have opposed third-party financing including by funding ballot initiatives to ban it.¹⁸ Utilities have also pushed regulators to levy exorbitant fees on solar owners; a California IOU-backed proposal would have made solar unaffordable for 95% of customers, according to one survey.¹⁹

Another example is electric vehicle charging. IOUs are lobbying state policymakers for permission to own and operate charging facilities, despite an absence of strong economies of scale in this space.²⁰ But given IOUs' guaranteed rates of return, their entry into the market could chill private sector investment, slowing deployment of this critical technology.

- 16 Ethan Howland, "California Utilities Oppose Plan to Waive Standby Fees for Microgrids," Microgrid Knowledge, July 1, 2021, https://www. microgridknowledge.com/google-news-feed/article/11427902/california-utilities-oppose-plan-to-waive-standby-fees-for-microgrids.
- 17 Varun Rai and Benjamin Sigrin, "Diffusion of environmentally-friendly energy technologies: buy versus lease differences in residential PV markets," Environmental Research Letters, February 19 2023, https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/8/1/014022/meta.
- 18 Hiroko Tabuchi, "Rooftop Solar Dims Under Pressure From Utility Lobbyists," New York Times, July 8, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/08/climate/rooftop-solar-panels-tax-credits-utility-companies-lobbying.html.

¹⁵ Adam Hirsch, Yael Parag, Josep Guerrero, "Microgrids: A review of technologies, key drivers, and outstanding issues," Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, July 2018, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S136403211830128X.

¹⁹ Ryan Kennedy, "Survey says 95% of shoppers would not buy solar under NEM 3.0," PV Magazine, January 13, 2022, https://pv-magazine-usa. com/2022/01/13/survey-says-95-of-shoppers-would-not-buy-solar-under-nem-3-0/.

²⁰ Rob Gramlich et al, "Serving Customers Best: The Benefits of Competitive Electric Vehicle Charging Stations," GridStrategies LLC, May 2023, https://gridstrategiesllc.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/GS_EV-Paper.pdf.

THE SOLUTION

Policymakers should ensure disruptive energy technologies reach market and "quarantine" them from IOUs where possible.

One overarching reform to promote DER adoption is banning utilities from levying anticompetitive fees on DER owners. California state senators proposed one such bill in 2020.²¹ States can go further and affirmatively incentivize DER adoption, joining states such as Hawaii.²²

State and local officials interested in promoting microgrids should first clarify how microgrids are governed by state law, if at all. While exclusive utility franchise rights can prevent microgrids from crossing public ways, this is not always the case. For example, a legal analysis completed at the request of the City of Boston revealed that Massachusetts state law does not require utility consent for microgrids to cross public ways.²³

The Massachusetts example highlights a broader problem with microgrid deployment: regulatory uncertainty, as the majority of states still lack any statute explicitly defining and governing microgrids.²⁴ But neighboring Connecticut has demonstrated how state lawmakers can create an environment favorable to microgrid deployment from scratch.²⁵ In an effort to boost resilience of critical facilities after hurricanes Irene and Sandy, lawmakers passed a bill to define microgrids under state law and ordered the state's Department of Energy and Environmental Protection to create a grant program to fund microgrids at sites like hospitals, schools, and supermarkets. Follow-up legislation clarified microgrids' exemption from public-utility regulation, and ability to build across public ways.

Third-party solar financing, meanwhile, has been legalized to some extent in 34 states, ranging from Colorado to West Virginia.²⁶ States including Connecticut have initiated public solar leasing programs that successfully facilitated access to rooftop solar for lower- and middle-income residents.²⁷

With regard to EV charging, states have pursued various strategies to restrict utility ownership and promote competition. In 2023, Oklahoma passed into law a bill that prohibits utilities from owning or operating charging stations except through a separate, unregulated entity that does not benefit from ratepayer subsidization; a similar bill has been proposed in South Carolina.²⁸ A stronger bill introduced in Florida would have flat-out prohibited utilities from using ratepayer money to build or operate charging stations.²⁹ Meanwhile, a 2021 New York law required utilities to devise alternative rate structures for commercial EV charging, exempting them from traditional demand charges and lightening their utility bills.³⁰

²¹ California SB 953, 2020-2021.

²² Patrick Cooley, "Hawaiian Electric offers new incentives to customers with rooftop solar and battery storage," Utility Dive, April 3, 2024, https:// www.utilitydive.com/news/hawaiian-electric-incentives-rooftop-solar-net-metering-battery-energy-storage/712215/.

²³ Elisa Wood, "Boston Wants to Build Microgrids. But What about Utility Franchise Rights?" Microgrid Knowledge, October 2, 2014, https://www. microgridknowledge.com/google-news-feed/article/11433394/boston-wants-to-build-microgrids-but-what-about-utility-franchise-rights.

²⁴ Daniel Shea, "Microgrids: State Policies To Bolster Energy Resilience," NCSL, June 10, 2022, https://www.ncsl.org/energy/microgrids-state-policies-to-bolster-energy-resilience.

²⁵ Jeff Winnmill, "Connecticut Microgrid Reforms May Signal Changes in Other States," Renewable, Alternative, and Distributed Energy Resources Committee, February 2014, https://www.vnf.com/webfiles/Microgrid%20article-JXW.pdf.

^{26 &}quot;3rd Party Solar PV Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)," DSIRE, November 2023, https://ncsolarcen-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/DSIRE_3rd-Party-PPA_Nov_2023.pdf.

²⁷ Jeff Deason, Greg Leventis and Sean Murphy, "Performance of solar leasing for low- and middle-income customers in Connecticut," Berkeley Lab, May 2021, https://escholarship.org/uc/item/6qb7w233.

²⁸ Dale Denwalt, "Oklahoma plan would make EV charging stations fair to both utilities and private companies," The Oklahoman, May 2, 2023, https://www.oklahoman.com/story/news/politics/state/2023/05/02/electric-vehicle-car-oklahoma-ev-charging-station-plan-attempts-to-be-fairutility-private-companies/70156105007/; South Carolina S 0684, 2023-2024.

²⁹ Mary Ellen Klas, "Who should control Florida's electric vehicle charging stations?" Tampa Bay Times, Feb 15, 2022, https://www.tampabay.com/ news/florida-politics/2022/02/15/who-should-control-floridas-electric-vehicle-charging-stations/.

³⁰ New York Senate Bill S3929, 2021-2022.



Promote Independent Power Distribution

THE PROBLEM

In many states, monopoly utilities control both the creation and distribution of electricity, stifling competition and innovation in the energy sector. This vertical integration allows them to create inefficient energy distribution systems that are expensive to consumers and harmful to the environment.

THE SOLUTION

Independent distribution system operators (IDSOs), under public, cooperative, or nonprofit ownership, are a viable alternative, placing an entity that is not incentivized by profits at the center of the decision-making process, eliminating the conflicts of interest created by for-profit utility ownership.³¹

This independence ensures that decisions regarding interconnection, data, and procurement are made transparently and in the best interest of consumers and the environment, rather than shareholder profits. IDSOs can also foster a competitive marketplace by encouraging innovation in grid management and energy services.

The IDSO framework gained popularity after it was endorsed by former FERC Chair Jon Wellinghoff in 2014.³² Under an IDSO, existing utilities would still be responsible for electricity generation and owning the distribution system.

³¹ John Farrell, "Upcharge: Hidden Costs of Electric Utility Monopoly Power," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, June 2024, https://ilsr.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/upcharge-report.pdf.

³² Hannah Trabish, "Jon Wellinghoff: Utilities should not operate the distribution grid," Utility Dive, August 15, 2014, https://www.utilitydive.com/ news/jon-wellinghoff-utilities-should-not-operate-the-distribution-grid/298286/.



Repeal "Right of First Refusal" Laws

THE PROBLEM

Right of first refusal, or ROFR, laws give incumbent electricity utilities the right of first refusal when states are looking to build out new interstate transmission lines, meaning entrenched monopolies receive priority for new construction, the spending on which can then be used to justify price hikes for ratepayers. The federal government, through FERC, repealed its "right of first refusal" rules in 2011 but left states able to implement their own laws.

There are ROFR laws on the books in 11 states: Montana, North Dakota, South Dakota, Minnesota, Nebraska, Michigan, Indiana, Oklahoma, Texas, Mississippi, and Alabama. Several other legislatures considered bills, advocated by the monopoly utilities, to create ROFR laws during the 2024 state legislative session.³³

The alternative to having an ROFR law is a competitive bidding process for new transmission construction, wherein incumbent utilities have to bid against other companies for construction projects. According to a 2019 study, this competitive bidding lowers construction costs by 20 to 30 percent, potentially saving ratepayers billions of dollars.³⁴

Which companies build out transmission lines is now an even more important question than usual, because the Biden administration's Bipartisan Infrastructure Law and Inflation Reduction Act includes \$30 billion for bulking out the U.S. power grid, including connecting it to new wind and solar projects.

THE SOLUTION

States with ROFR laws in place should repeal them — as Minnesota legislators have proposed — and state legislators should block any attempts at passing new ROFR laws.

³³ Dan Gearino, "Utilities Seize Control of the Coming Boom in Transmission Lines," Inside Climate News, April 26, 2023, https://insideclimatenews. org/news/26042023/transmission-utilities-right-first-refusal/.

³⁴ Johannes P. Pfeifenberger et al., "Cost Savings Offered by Competition in Electric Transmission: Experience to Date and the Potential for Additional Customer Value," The Brattle Group, April 2019, http://etccoalition.wpengine.com/wp-content/uploads/Brattle-Report-Cost-Savings-Offered-by-Competition-in-Electric-Transmission.pdf.



Eliminate Monopoly Utility Junk Fees and Abusive Late Fees

THE PROBLEM

"Junk fees" are mandatory fees that cause consumers to believe they will be charged a lower advertised price for an item or service, only to find out at the time payment is due that the actual price is higher — sometimes significantly higher — as the result of undisclosed fees.

Thirty-seven percent of Americans report facing unexpected or undisclosed fees on their gas and electric utility bills.³⁵ For example, a recent investigation found that renters in Washington, D.C., were being forced to pay undisclosed utility fees that increased their monthly payments by up to \$165.³⁶

Other fees imposed on customers include credit card and debit card fees or even a ban on using those payment methods. A 2022 report from the Edison Electric Institute, the trade association for monopoly electric utilities, found that at least 31 utilities offer fee-free credit and debit card payments and some have been successful in reducing the per-transaction fee with payment networks such as Visa or MasterCard.³⁷

It is important to eliminate these fees because many customers may lack access to certain types of accounts or are unable to set up direct payment transfers with the utility. Furthermore, these fees hit low-income customers the hardest. Often, the payment option available to them is a prepaid debit card.

Consumers are also subjected to abusive late fees. For example, in Illinois, the monopoly gas utility Peoples Gas recovered \$29 million in late-payment fees in 2021, up from \$16 million in 2020, which helped contribute to its \$200 million in net income that year.³⁸ That income helped the parent company, WEC Energy, raise its shareholder dividend.

^{35 &}quot;Consumer Reports praises White House efforts to protect consumers from excessive junk fees," Consumer Reports, October 11, 2023, https:// advocacy.consumerreports.org/press_release/consumer-reports-praises-white-house-efforts-to-protect-consumers-from-excessive-junk-fees/.

Suzie Amanuel, "Corporate Landlords Nickel and Dime D.C. Tenants With Deceptive and Hidden Utility Fees," Washington City Paper, August 28, 2024, https://washingtoncitypaper.com/article/747728/corporate-landlords-nickel-and-dime-d-c-tenants-with-deceptive-and-hidden-utility-fees/.
Adam Cooper, Lisa Wood, and Mike Shuster, "Enhancing Customer Payment Approaches to Better Serve Residential and Small Business

Customers," Edison Electric Institute, May 2022, https://www.eei.org/-/media/Project/EEI/Documents/Issues-and-Policy/EEI_Payment-Approaches-Issue-Brief.pdf.

³⁸ Steve Daniels, "Late fees help drive record-breaking year at Peoples Gas," Crain's Chicago Business, March 31, 2022, https://www.chicagobusiness.com/utilities/peoples-gas-chicago-profits-increase-late-fees.

THE SOLUTION

States should pass legislation to explicitly ban undisclosed, mandatory junk fees in the utility sector, similar to laws that California and Minnesota have adopted for broader consumer prices, as well as bans on abusive late fees. A 2024 Data for Progress poll shows voters strongly support banning utility fees such as late and reconnection fees.³⁹

To increase transparency, lawmakers should also require utility providers to offer clear and detailed billing statements so that customers can not only see but also understand every charge reported on their bill. Similar to a recent FCC rule requiring broadband providers to use "nutrition style" labels, utility providers should be required to standardize their billing practices so consumers will no longer struggle to understand what they are being charged.

³⁹ Grace Adcox and Catherine Fraser, "Voters Strongly Support Banning Utility Junk Fees and Using Ratepayer Funds for Political Activities," Data For Progress, March 27, 2024, https://www.dataforprogress.org/blog/2024/3/27/voters-strongly-support-banning-utility-junk-fees-and-using-ratepayer-funds-for-political-activities.



Encourage Public Power and Municipal-Owned Utilities

THE PROBLEM

One method for increasing competition in regional energy markets is for local and state governments to encourage the public ownership of electrical infrastructure and power supply. This is known as municipalization. The goal is typically to provide more reliable service, lower costs, increase local control over energy decisions, and promote renewable energy sources.

Data from the U.S. Energy Information Association shows that public utility rates are, on average, 13 percent lower than those of IOUs. Over the last three years, IOU residential electricity rates increased 40 percent more than inflation, while publicly owned utilities have increased rates at 34 percent less than inflation. San Diego Gas & Electric's residential rate, for example, increased by 81 percent between 2020 and 2023, while the similarly sized Sacramento Municipal Utility District's average residential rate rose less than inflation.

Municipalization can involve purchasing existing infrastructure from private companies or building new systems. It aims to ensure that the benefits of the power system, such as profits and decision-making authority, remain within the community, potentially improving public accountability and aligning energy policies with local priorities.

Investor-owned utilities have been vehemently opposed to the municipalization of the power grid for a century — understandably so, as public ownership of electrical infrastructure diminishes IOUs' ability to rake in massive profits and deliver substantial dividends for shareholders. However, policymakers should be wary of utility fearmongering, as successful municipalization efforts have produced superior affordability, customer satisfaction, and resilience in more than 2,000 towns and cities across the U.S.⁴⁰

In Minnesota, when a small northern community named Elbow Lake began and ultimately passed a municipalization effort back in 1966, the incumbent power company, Otter Tail Power, fought it all the way to the Supreme Court. In 1972, the Supreme Court ruled in favor of Elbow Lake and decided that Otter Tail Power had violated the Sherman Antitrust Act by using its dominant market power to cut off the small town from the energy grid.

By the beginning of 1974, the state legislature had passed a law restricting future municipalization efforts by making the activity prohibitively expensive, requiring any municipal government to pay the incumbent power company for any future lost revenues caused by municipalization. That law proved effective and no municipal government in the state of Minnesota has attempted to create a

⁴⁰ Josh Keefe, "Are private or public electric utilities cheaper?" Bangor Daily News, December 23, 2019, https://energycentral.com/news/areprivate-or-public-electric-utilities-cheaper; John Egan, "How Utilities Use Data to Improve Customer Satisfaction," American Public Power Association, September 9, 2024, https://www.publicpower.org/periodical/article/how-utilities-use-data-improve-customer-satisfaction; Scott Van Voorhis, "Municipal utilities shine in storm," The Boston Globe, http://massmunichoice.org/bg090411.html.

publicly owned power supply since.⁴¹

For example, in Maine, ratepayers, business leaders, conservationists, and others organized a democratic movement to shift the state's power grid from an investor-owned utility (IOU) model to a consumer-owned utility (COU) model. (See below for more information on the benefits of public power initiatives.) The organizers and advocates placed a ballot initiative on the 2023 November ballot that would have municipalized the ownership of the two largest power providers in the state to one new entity that would be owned by all the residents served by the power company, instead of outside investors. In order to defeat the referendum, Versant and Central Maine Power, the two incumbent utilities facing the threat of municipalization, spent over \$40 million to halt the effort, vastly outspending advocates advancing the initiative.⁴²

THE SOLUTION

States or cities can take over private monopoly utilities and turn them into publicly owned utilities. The American Public Power Association has a series of steps to guide such a transition.⁴³

⁴¹ John Farrell, "Upcharge: Hidden Costs of Electric Utility Monopoly Power," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, June 2024, https://ilsr.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/upcharge-report.pdf.

 ⁴² Evan Popp, "Years-long campaign for consumer-owned utility defeated after deluge of opposition spending," Maine Morning Star, November 7, 2023, https://mainemorningstar.com/2023/11/07/years-long-campaign-for-consumer-owned-utility-defeated-after-deluge-of-opposition-spending/.
43 "Forming a Public Power Utility," American Public Power Association, https://www.publicpower.org/system/files/documents/municipalization-forming_a_public_power_utility.pdf.



Adopt Sticks-and-Carrots Performance-Based Utility Regulation

THE PROBLEM

The traditional utility business model is governed by cost-of-service (COS) regulation. Under COS, utility profits are tied to spending: regulator-approved rate hikes allow them to recuperate investment and operating costs, plus an additional margin of return. COS became prominent in the 20th century, when expanding access to electricity was imperative, but today it means utilities have an incentive to undertake expensive projects and increase usage rather than to deliver energy more efficiently, reliably, and cleanly.⁴⁴ As a result, utilities often do a poor job containing costs, undertake wasteful projects, and resist green energy deployment.⁴⁵

THE SOLUTION

Performance-based regulation (PBR) can change how utilities make money to better align their incentives with the public interest. There is no single formula for PBR — frameworks vary from state to state — but they typically combine adjustments to the core revenue mechanism along with targeted incentives.⁴⁶

It is important to note that utilities fight hard to co-opt PBR to their advantage, resulting in financial bonuses for behavior regulators should already be enforcing. For this reason, well-designed PBR must not only include incentives but also impose penalties when utilities fail to hit metrics. Connecticut, which became the second to implement a comprehensive PBR framework in 2023, provides an example of such a carrots-and-sticks model.⁴⁷

⁴⁴ Daniel Shea, "Performance-Based Regulation: Harmonizing Electric Utility Priorities and State Policy," NCSL, April 7, 2023, https://www.ncsl.org/ energy/performance-based-regulation-harmonizing-electric-utility-priorities-and-state-policy.

⁴⁵ Mark Newton Lowry, Tim Woolf, "Performance-Based Regulation in a High Distributed Energy Resources Future," Berkeley Lab, January 2016, https://emp.lbl.gov/publications/performance-based-regulation-high.

⁴⁶ "Electricity Regulation for a Customer-Centric Future: Survey of Alternative Regulatory Mechanisms," Guidehouse, 2020, https://guidehouse. com/-/media/www/site/downloads/energy/2020/ghelectricityregulationforacustomercentricfuture.pdf.

⁴⁷ Stephen Singer, "Connecticut adopts performance-based regulation as Eversource raps investor environment," UtilityDive, April 27, 2023, https:// www.utilitydive.com/news/connecticut-performance-based-regulation-eversource-avangrid/648717/.



Ban Abusive Disconnections

THE PROBLEM

Current state laws are failing to adequately protect consumers from utility disconnections, threatening their access to essential needs such as electricity, water, and heating simply because of their economic status. Disconnections disproportionately impact low-income households, elderly people on fixed incomes, and people of color.⁴⁸ A study by the University of Minnesota found that regardless of poverty or housing type, households of color are three times more likely to face utility disconnections.⁴⁹

Disconnecting utilities creates more financial hardship and poses serious health and safety risks. For instance, during extreme weather conditions, a lack of access to electricity or heating can be a serious threat to life. Additionally, no access to water is detrimental to hygiene, sanitation, and overall health.

THE SOLUTION

State lawmakers can protect the health, safety, and welfare of residents by eliminating utility disconnections for at-risk populations and during extreme weather, guaranteeing access to essential utilities as a fundamental human right, and eliminating abusive late fees.

This could be accomplished by replicating what French state-owned utility Électricité de France did in 2022, when it made a commitment to no longer shut off electricity to customers behind on bills. Instead, the utility replaced its disconnection program with a guaranteed minimum power reduction (unless there is a physical or technical impediment to limit the power supply to the home), allowing households behind on their utility bills to receive a "lifeline" amount of electricity (1 kW), sufficient enough to meet basic electricity necessities.

A more robust and equitable approach would be the discontinuation of utility disconnections

^{48 &}quot;Households of color more likely to have utilities disconnected, not receive stimulus checks," Indiana University, September 24, 2020, https:// news.iu.edu/live/news/27124-households-of-color-more-likely-to-have-utilities.

⁴⁹ Frank Jossi, "Minnesota advocates push for pause on utility shutoffs after study reveals racial disparities," Canary Media, May 20, 2024, https:// www.canarymedia.com/articles/enn/minnesota-advocates-push-for-pause-on-utility-shutoffs-after-study-reveals-racial-disparities.

for nonpayment for low-income, senior, and disabled residential customers. The Los Angeles Department of Water and Power adopted a similar policy in 2022; however, their policy only applied to at-risk customers enrolled in the utility's bill assistance program.

Access to essential utilities during life-threatening events is critical. Lawmakers can help save lives during these events by prohibiting utility disconnections during extreme weather conditions, state-declared emergencies, and public health emergencies, such as the COVID-19 pandemic. Earlier this year, Virginia passed such legislation after a multi-year effort that began when a Virginia municipal utility disconnected water service to nonpaying customers at the height of the COVID-19 pandemic.⁵⁰

Beyond limiting utility disconnections, states can rein in disconnections by mandating utility companies to offer flexible payment plans to consumers facing financial hardship, so that they can properly manage their utility bills and outstanding debt without the constant fear of falling behind, being kicked off the program, and immediately losing access to essential services. States can also better design debt relief programs that either retire balances on a one-time basis or gradually reduce payments if the customer continues to make timely payments.

Lastly, enforcing penalties for unjust disconnections and customer rights violations would help reform the state utilities system to ensure equitable and affordable access for all.

⁵⁰ Kevin Williams, "Extreme heat is turning electricity cutoffs into new political battle for power companies," CNBC, June 21, 2024, https://www.cnbc.com/2024/06/21/heat-waves-make-residential-power-cutoff-matter-of-life-and-death.html.

<section-header>

The American Economic Liberties Project is a new, independent organization fighting against concentrated corporate power to realize economic liberty for all, in support of a secure, inclusive democratic society.

economicliberties.us

@econliberties

info@economicliberties.us